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Palliative Care Clinical Network Steering Committee (Teams Meeting)
	Date/Venue: 10 September 2020

	Chair: Dr David Holden

	Attendees: Jane Marshall, Alan Bevan, Mark Waters, Linda Foreman, Caroline Amato, Helen Stone, Peter Allcroft, Deidre Morgan, Elizabeth Fallas, Sonia Schutz, Stephen Byrne, Lesley King, Tracy Bryant, Peter Jenkin, Kate Swetenham, Tim To, Charlotte Griffiths,  Katie Billing (Ex-officio) and Rama Ramanathan (Minutes).

	Apologies: Parry Agius, Sara Fleming and Jane Marshall 
Guests: Helen Chalmers, Brett Humphreys and Anji Hill

	Discussion

· Members welcomed.
· No conflict of interest was declared. 
· The Steering Committee will trial an approach to reduce frequency of regular reports from Specialist Palliative Care and Sub Groups to allow time for more discussion around the Services Plan, Palliative Care Grant projects and Community Engagement Forum.
Minutes from previous meeting / outstanding action items

· The Committee accepted the draft minutes of the meeting held 13 August 2020 as a true and accurate record of the meeting.
Palliative Care Service Plan 2021-26
· Anji presented an update on the developments around the Plan
· First meeting of the Project Board was held on 31 August

· Brought the group up to date regarding discussions and actions so far including Project Brief, TOR, membership, and learnings along the way

· Discussed relationship between the PCCN Steering Committee and the Project Board going forward

· Project scope to be amended to include the co-design and development of a draft Palliative and End of Life Care Strategic Framework for SA with multiple stakeholders that can inform other work such as a SA Health specific Palliative Care Services Plan

· Membership needs to reflect this change of scope to include stakeholders from across the sectors and settings that the framework is applicable to. Additional Project Board nominations have been now been sought to represent Metropolitan and Rural General Practice, Carers, Consumers, NGOs and Aged Care.
· Project Brief has been amended to reflect the new scope and is awaiting approval

· Anji mentioned that the Project Board, PCCN and sub groups offer a significant early engagement function

· We also need to honour the voices of the participants at the 2019 Statewide Palliative Care Workshop by taking an early draft of framework back to this group by December for feedback and further comment in addition to taking final draft to YourSAy for broader community consultation

· Next steps: Development of detailed project plan, brief up to Strategic Planning, Infrastructure and Investment Committee regarding commencement of work and commence drafting Palliative and End of Life Care Strategic Framework

· The PCCN Steering committee will be asked for guidance and support and requested to go back to their networks to share content, progress, updates and to gather comment

· Questions or issues for the project board can be raised through David or at the monthly PCCN Steering Committee meetings

· To Carolyn’s query, Anji confirmed that a Community Nursing representative is being sought through Wellbeing SA which manages the SA Community Care contract. 

· Peter A enquired on how to represent the interest of people with motor neurone disease. This is a small group of patients but with complex unmet needs. Peter A was encouraged to contribute through his representation as a palliative care clinical network steering committee member and through being on the Board of the MND Association.

· The PCCN Steering Committee was in favour of the approach that DHW was starting to take in developing the Palliative and End of Life Care Strategic Framework for SA
· The Framework is SA Health’s as much as it is the community’s to articulate how palliative care access across all settings of care can be improved in South Australia. Alan highlighted that the planning process could highlight new ways for SA Health to work in a collaborative manner with partners and groups across the community and to develop models of care, share risks and particularly resources.

· The current framework would be different to the earlier palliative care services plan, which had a focus on public specialist palliative care services.  

· The Framework would take a consumer, carer and community viewpoint and has an opportunity to draw on much of the existing work including the National Palliative Care Strategy 2018, its implementation plan, the PCA & KPMG report: Investing to Save – The economics of increased investment in palliative care in Australia.
· The Steering Committee agreed to devote about ½ hour of future meetings for framework related discussions. Anji to send any pre-readings and questions for the Committee ahead of time. The steering committee may also have questions for the project board to consider. 
Comprehensive Palliative Care in Aged Care (CPCiAC) Project Road Map

· Kate tabled her project road map which is a working document that will evolve as research and engagement continues to drive the direction of the project forward. 

· Roadmaps on the Models of Care and Data streams are not included in the current version as these are priority focus areas for 2021-22.

· The Palliative Care Clinical Network Steering Committee endorsed the draft CPCiAC Project Roadmap, and approved publishing on the SA Health website and distributing to stakeholders more widely. 
· A workshop is being planned with PCSA and registered training providers on 30 September 2020 to review and improve palliative care training requirements within the certificate III and IV in Aged Care. Discussions are also being had with Palliative Care Curriculum for Undergraduates (PCC4U) who has recently designed an education program for reaching over 60,000 care workers. 
· Julie Armitage has been appointed to oversee the advance care planning component of the project.

· The GP Shared Care program is under review. It will attempt to increase palliative care education and training especially for rural GPs and improve RACF access to GPs.

· The palliative care Grants to RACFs will also be evaluated to inform future models of care in aged care.
· The project will build capacity and improve literacy around grief and bereavement for community and health care professionals. A survey is being planned to understand how GPs provide bereavement support in the community. 
· Kate has been in discussion with the Registry of Older Australians (ROSA) to utilise data collected to better understand consumer journeys at the end of life and care transitions between settings (e.g. hospital, aged care, etc).
COVID Consumer and Clinician Snapshot Surveys
· The development of the consumer and clinician surveys is now complete. They have been pilot tested and refined with input from some consumers and health professionals.

· It will be administered through SurveyMonkey, be made available through the Your Say website, and present an opportunity to hear on what the experience with palliative care has been in 2020 across the various settings of care.
Compassionate Communities
· Alan spoke to work that is happening to explore the establishment of a community engagement forum to pursue approaches such as Compassionate Communities at the end of life.

· Discussions have been had with various agencies (e.g. Laurel Palliative Care Foundation, Carers SA, Council on the Ageing- SA, Palliative Care SA, Office for Ageing Well, DHW, etc) which have expressed in principle support for the establishment and operation of such a forum in South Australia.

· Next step would be to plan a meeting with the key stakeholders to provide further advice on next steps and possible pilot implementation projects within local councils.

· A selection criteria maybe used to think of suitable council areas (e.g. demographics, existing work (e.g. dementia friendly communities), partnerships and funding opportunities, etc).  
· Mark has been working in the McLaren Vale area to improve access to grief and bereavement support within the community and beginning to have conversations with the City of Charles Sturt to pursue similar work. He suggested some consideration be given to working with councils in the northern part of Adelaide if possible.
Private Patient Access to Palliative Care
· Charlotte is on maternity leave.
· Access to private specialist palliative care consultant may be limited in the short term till December 2020.
· Nurse practitioners have been working actively to improve palliative care in the community and also to implement Calvary’s palliative care grants funded ‘Needs Round’ project.
· David is continuing to explore on how private patient access to palliative care can be improved and to incorporate some of the findings from the initial needs analysis into the Palliative Care Framework which is being developed.
Aboriginal Palliative Care

· Program of Experience in Palliative Approach (PEPA), PCSA and the Aboriginal Health Council of SA will host a palliative care forum for Aboriginal people in SA on 7 October.
· The forum will invite targeted communities, health services, aged care providers, policy makers, services and individuals to meet and discuss on how to improve services and increase access for Aboriginal people in SA.
· The afternoon session will be devoted to meeting with Specialist Palliative Care providers from SA Health.
· Mark was unsure about what the outcomes of the forum will be at this stage. It is really an initial opportunity to listen to the needs and views of the Aboriginal communities.

· PCSA will also advertise this month for a PEPA educator.

· It has also been working to develop a film to promote death literacy in the Aboriginal communities and on a national project to deliver training using a train the trainer model to deliver training to Aboriginal health workers.

· Aged and Community Services SA (ACSA) has been working with the funding from the palliative care grants to develop palliative care training modules within their Aboriginal Health certificate training program.

· David has had a conversation with Parry and he is absolutely committed to Aboriginal palliative care and is interested in contributing to a sub group. He is busy and unable to attend the PCCN Steering Committee meetings.

· Learnings from the PCSA workshop would be useful to inform the next steps around the establishment of a PCCN Palliative Care Sub Group. 
Nurse Practitioner 7 Step 

· The work to expand the SA Health Resuscitation Planning 7 Step Pathway Policy Directive to enable nurse practitioners to develop and document ‘Resuscitation Plan- 7 Step Pathway’ within SA Health and promoting consistency across all Local Health Networks is progressing well. 

· The Nursing and Midwifery office has completed its consultation with the relevant LHN nursing and DHW medical executives 
· Peter J had wanted to raise some issues at the Steering Committee meeting but had to leave early due to some urgent clinical work. Rama to follow up.
DHW Reporting

· Helen C spoke to the DHW Palliative Care Programs Update (September 2020) briefing 

· She highlighted the close partnership between DHW and the PCCN on the various projects underway
· Work to implement the Government Response to the 2019 review of the Advanced Care Directives Act 2013 is being progressed by DHW. More information will be provided at the next meeting.

· Health Services Programs are in the process of creating a new Palliative Care portal on the SA Health website, which will serve as a one-stop shop for the community, clinicians, non-government organisations and other interested stakeholders. Stephen enquired on how the portal will be easily accessible to external clinicians who currently have difficulty with finding information on the SA Health website.
· Carolyn enquired if the panel of community palliative care providers who work with Specialist Palliative Care Services will be part of the evaluation of the 24/7 extension of palliative care services by ZED consulting. Helen C confirmed that she was comfortable with including them as part of the evaluation. She also highlighted that the evaluation would consider and have a focus on cost and identifying value for money initiatives. Helen S emphasised the need to also identify initiatives which can be sustained into the future.
Bereavement Sub Group update

· The PCCN Bereavement Sub Group met on Monday 07 September.

· Catherine Turnbull, Chief Allied & Scientific Officer was there to present on the draft state-wide disaster mass fatality management plan with the focus on bereaved relatives and distressed community.
· The group provided much input to determine how existing bereavement counselling service development and delivery would be impacted and could be utilised in the scenario of mass fatality. 
· Work is continuing to make bereavement resources available to clinicians through Sunrise EMR.
· Susannah Massey will be invited to a future meeting to discuss the SA.GOV.AU Death and Bereavement navigator.
Statewide Clinical Lead Update

· David’s report will be attached to the Minutes.
· He has worked on a communication video to go with the Palliative Care newsletter which is currently being developed.
AOB

· Nil
Close

· Meeting ended around 5.00pm.

· Next meeting will be held on Thursday, 08 October, 3.30-5pm.

Current Actions

Responsibility/ Timing

Forward Peter J’s concerns regarding the Nurse Practitioner 7 Step process to the Nursing and Midwifery office. 
Completed on 18 September 2020.
Provide further information on what is being done to encourage easier access through external search engines of the new Palliative Care portal on the SA Health website.

Helen C at the next meeting. 

Provide feedback on change of Steering Committee meeting style to include more discussion.

Members prior to next meeting.

Work with adult metro Specialist Palliative Care Services to understand and improve private patient access to palliative care services.
Ongoing
Follow up with David, Katie and Kate around work happening within Mental Health and other areas in DHW to address any increase in rates of suicide and anti-depressant usage during COVID 19 for future consideration by the PCCN Bereavement Sub Group.

Deferred for comment from Mark. 
Provide an update to the Review of SAAS in the delivery of palliative care. 

SAAS- Deferred to November meeting
Continue to discuss with Parry about the Aboriginal Palliative Care Sub Group

Completed on 10 September 2020
Continue to schedule one on one meetings with Steering Committee members.

Secretariat- Ongoing

Continue to explore funding for the provision of pastoral spiritual care in the SA community.

Jane - Ongoing
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